 MAAO Agricultural Committee Meeting
Best Western/Kelly Inn
St. Cloud, MN
February 21, 2013

The Ag Committee met on 2/21/2013. Members present were:  Chair Jeanne Henderson, Vice Chair Keith Kern, Mike Dangers, Al Heim, Sue Schulz, Ron Vikre, Mark Koehn, Doug Bruns, and MAAO President John Keefe. 
Chair Henderson outlined the agenda to the members present and emphasized that the main goal of the meeting was to develop an outline for the CPI Summer Seminar course.
Crop Productivity Index (CPI) Course:
A lengthy discussion was held to determine who would speak and instruct the course and the different topics that would be addressed. Mark Koehn, Al Heim and Doug Bruns will speak, explaining the CPI concept, reasons for switching to CPI’s, implementation examples, software examples and how to begin the process. Also speaking will be Real Estate agent Rick Hogue from Redwood Falls. Rick will be explaining how CPI’s are used in the real estate market currently and how they are impacting value. Additional issues will also be addressed such as the cost of transferring to CPI’s and the time frame it may take along with general questions from the audience. A course outline draft will be created for the speakers to review and fine tune with the Ag Committee making the final approval. This work is scheduled to be completed by the end of March.
Rural Preserve Property Tax Program:
Most if not all counties have contacted the affected property owners who have 2b acres that could qualify for the Rural Preserve program. Many counties have mailed out multiply notices along with phone calls and physical inspections in the attempt to notify and explain to these property owners about the Rural Preserve Program.  The Ag Committee discussed if the May 1st deadline to enroll grandfathered in 2b acres into the Rural Preserve Program should be considered a hard or soft date. Many counties have local boards or open book meetings that may occur after May 1st.  The committee agreed that each county needs to make that decision and for equity should discuss it within their Region and neighboring counties. It was also agreed upon that each Region should work together in determining when the Rural Preserve paybacks should be sent out to property owners if the property owner fails to apply. Clarification of the Rural Preserve payback was discussed, un-like the Green Acres program, if a property that is enrolled in Green Acres and the Rural Preserve program sells to a son/daughter, the Rural Preserve payback is calculated while the Green Acre program remains.

Green Acre Tax Program:
Any 2a non-tillable land sales should be forwarded to Tom Reineke of the Dept. of revenue for his review and analysis.
Improvements to Agricultural Land:
Based on discussion by the Ag Committee, it was not reasonable or equitable to try and determine parcels of land that were tiled and add additional value to them. Wells used for irrigation purposes could possibly be located and valued but it was difficult to determine if the well benefits more than one parcel. It was determined that a few counties do try and locate wells and add value. 
Legislative Auditor report on Conservation Easements:
Discussion was held on examples throughout the state. It did not seem that this report would have much, if any, effect on the assessment process. Committee members were concerned that public money was being used for private easements.
Custom Farming:
Good discussion was held concerning custom farming practices and whether this would satisfy statutory requirements that a land owner must be involved with the day to day operation to qualify for a special Ag homestead. The Committee agreed that it would depend on the extent of the custom farming practice, is it a small part of the entire operation or does it cover everything from planting to harvesting. It was suggested that the Dept. of Revenue review this question.
Wetlands Banking:
Mike Dangers of Aitkin County explained in detail how the wetlands banking worked and how the value of these newly created wetlands increased dramatically due to the requirement for developers to replace two acres for every wetland acre they remove. Mike also explained that once the wetlands were purchased to replace lost wetlands, many of these parcels would fall to tax forfeiture. Mike stated that he was directed by Revenue to value these wetlands like any other natural wetlands that were being assessed.
Ethanol Facilities:
[bookmark: _GoBack]A bill was introduced to exempt the beer well tanks and fermentation tanks. The Ag Committee had mixed feelings on this proposal, wondered how it would affect beet processing facilities.
Go to Meeting Web Instructions:
Chair Henderson handed out instructions on utilizing MAAO’s subscription to www.gotomeeting.com. This web base format may be useful in future meeting, eliminating conference room rental, mileage and travel time.
Submitted by,
Keith R. Kern
